Sandy Town Council



To:
All Members of Sandy Town Council
You are hereby summoned to attend a meeting of Sandy Town Council which will be held in the Council Chamber at 10, Cambridge Road, Sandy, Bedfordshire on Monday 1 August 2011 at 7.30pm for the purpose of transacting the following items of business.








Delia Shephard









Town Clerk 
20 July 2011

A G E N D A
	1
	Apologies for absence


	2
	Declaration of interests

To receive declarations of interests from members

(Members of the Council are invited to declare any personal or personal and prejudicial interests they may have in any items on the Agenda for this meeting, in accordance with the Council’s Code of Conduct for Members)

(a) Personal Interests

(b) Prejudicial Interests



	3
	Questions from Electors
To receive any questions from electors.  (Members are invited to submit questions to the Clerk in advance of the meeting where possible.)



	4
	Planning applications

To consider any late planning applications submitted for comment after 20 July 2010. (Plans will be on display in the Committee Room prior to the meeting and will be publicly notified on the STC noticeboard no later than 3 clear working days in advance of the meeting.)


	5
	Minutes of previous meeting
To consider the minutes of a meeting of Sandy Town Council held on 20 June 2011 and to approve them as a correct record of proceedings.



	6
	Presentation of past Mayor’s badge

To present former Mayor Cllr White with his past Mayor’s badge and to note the refurbishment of the past Mayors board in the Chamber and the engraving of the mayoral chain of office.



	7
	Staffing Matters:

1. Review of Trial of Extra Hours 

To consider the recommendation of the Staffing Committee that with effect from 1 August 2011 the Administrator/Mayor’s Secretary’s weekly working hours be increased from 25 to 31 hours on a permanent basis and that the Administrator’s weekly working hours be increased from 12 to 18 hours also on a permanent basis. A report is attached.

2. Reduced Public Opening

To consider the recommendation of the Staffing Committee that STC should reduce its public opening hours by one afternoon per month to permit staff training to take place.
3. Renewal of Specialist Employment Law, Human Resources and Health and Safety Support Contract
To consider the recommendation of the Staffing Committee that STC should renew its contract for provision of specialist employment law, HR and H&S support with Ellis Whittam with effect from September 2011 for a period of 36 months at a cost of £2,500 plus VAT per annum. A report is attached.

4. Additional temporary hours to cover sickness absence

To consider the recommendation of the Staffing Committee that 4 hours extra cleaning work per week be authorised to meet an immediate need for temporary cover due to absence for illness and that funds should be vired from the contingency fund to the staffing budget to permit this. A report is attached.



	8
	Allotments

To receive a report from the Town Clerk and to consider a recommendation from the Allotments and Cemeteries Working Group that existing allotment tenants should be offered an additional 12 months on their tenancies taking them to the end of October 2012. Plots which are currently not let would also be offered to those on the allotment waiting list for a period of 12 months only with the proviso that whether or not a short term tenancy was taken up this would have no effect on position on the waiting list for the new site.


	9
	Tender for Adoption of Public Open Space and Play Area at Fallowfield

(Members of the public are warned that press and public may be excluded from the meeting during discussion of this item because of the commercial sensitivity of information to be discussed)

To consider an invitation to tender for adoption of Public Open Spaces and Play Area at Fallowfield, Sandy.



	10
11
	Mayoral Communications
To note the Mayor’s engagements
Deputy Mayoral Communications
To note the Deputy Mayor’s engagements.


	12
	Election to Committees

To consider a request from Cllr Smyth to be elected onto the Staffing Committee, the Communications Sub-Committee and the Premises Sub-Committee.

 

	13
	Minutes of Committees
To receive minutes from the following committee meetings:

a) Finance and General Purposes Committee 4 July 2011
b) Staffing Committee 11 July 2011
which have been circulated previously.



	14
	Street Lighting

To consider recommendations from Planning Parks and Open Spaces Committee that:

1. 17 street light columns are replaced at a cost of £26,160 to be funded from the capital account

2. 7 street light columns are cleaned, painted (and earthed if necessary)  at a cost of £525 to be funded from the revenue account


	15

	Queen’s Diamond Jubilee: Lighting of  Beacons 4 June 2012

To consider a recommendation from the Planning Park’s and Open Spaces Committee that the Town Council agree in principle to have a metal cage beacon on a pole to celebrate the Queen’s Diamond Jubilee and that beacon be located on the Pinnacle Hill.



	16
	Sandy Sports and Leisure Centre

To receive a report from the Town Clerk on developments affecting the future of Sandy Sports and Leisure Centre.


	17
	Reports from Representatives

1. To receive a report from any Central Bedfordshire Councillors present on any matter relevant to Sandy

2. To receive reports from Council representatives on outside bodies  



	18
	Finance

a) To approve the accounts for payment (a list of receipts and payments for the period will be on display in the committee room prior to the meeting).

b) To consider a financial report on income/expenditure against budget for the first quarter of the year 2011/12 (attached).


	19
	Press Release


Information supporting Agenda Items

Meeting of Town Council 1 August 2011

	4
	Planning Applications

At the time of writing no planning applications for consideration had been received.  Details of any planning applications received up to 3 clear relevant days before the meeting will be notified to members and posted with the agenda on the Town Council noticeboard.



	5
	Minutes of Town Council Meeting
An amended version of the minutes of the meeting held on 20 June 2011 is attached.



	6
	Presentation of past Mayor’s badge
Members are invited to note the varnishing of the past mayors’ board which was undertaken when the board was down for repainting.  The Clerk used delegated powers to approve the expenditure of £160 plus VAT.  The mayoral chain of office will be sent away for engraving of past mayors’ names.  


	7
	Staffing Matters

1. Review of Trial of Extra Hours 
A trial of extended staff working hours was begun in November 2010 when the weekly working hours of the Administrator/Mayor’s Secretary and the Administrator were each increased by 6 hours per week.  The chief reason for increasing the hours was that the staff were struggling to cope with existing workloads and in practice considerable amounts of overtime were being worked.  The purpose of the trial was to test whether the extra hours were necessary and appropriate.  The trial period has been extended (twice) to allow for further review of workloads and is due to expire on 1 August 2011, though no alterations to the hours worked has been made.  Provision was made in the 2011/12 estimates for the extended working hours to be made permanent (the annual cost of the additional hours being £6,098).

At a meeting on 11 July 2011 the Town Clerk requested the Staffing Committee to recommend that the additional working hours be confirmed as part of the permanent contracts of the two staff members concerned.  This would result in Mrs Baker-Smith’s permanent working hours being 31 hours per week and Mrs Elliott’s 18 hours per week.  It is the Clerk’s opinion that the current workload is challenging even with these additional hours.    
The Staffing Committee debated this matter at some length and recommended that the Town Council should confirm the extended working hours of the Administrator/Mayor’s Secretary and the Administrator.
If the Council is unable to endorse the Committee’s recommendation the Clerk requests that the extra hours are stopped and consideration is given to reducing the workload.  The following suggestions could be explored:

· Reduced public opening times

· Fewer meetings

· Reduction or removal of Mayoral support and reduction in civic functions

· Reduction/removal of working group support

· Reduction of services.
Members are asked to consider the committee’s recommendation.

2. Reduced Public Opening Hours 
Since taking up her post on 1 April 2011 the Town Clerk has identified a range of training needs amongst the staff team.  These include specific specialist training issues eg accounts training, roadside working, IT skills and more general topics such as customer service.  There is also an identified need to adapt and streamline some administrative procedures.  Whilst some of the specialist training can only be provided from external sources there is scope for internal training but very little  daytime capacity for undertaking this or the changes to procedures.  The Staffing Committee supports the Clerk’s recommendation that the Town Council Office should be closed to the public for one regular afternoon per month to allow this work to be undertaken.   Members are asked to consider the committee’s recommendation.
3. Renewal of Specialist Employment Law, Human Resources and Health and Safety Support Contract
Sandy Town Council has previously purchased specialist HR and H&S support from an external provider.  The current 3 year contract with Elllis Whittam expires in August 2011.  On 11.7.2011 the staffing committee considered information from three alternative providers of this service (Ellis Whittam, Peninsula and The Health and Safety People) and recommends that the Town Council should renew its contract with Ellis Whittam on the terms provided in the proposal attached.   Members are asked to consider the committee’s recommendation.
4. Additional temporary hours to cover sickness absence

One member of the cleaning staff has been absent from work since 16 May 2011 due to an injury, her regular hours of employment are 9 per week.  The Clerk (using her delegated powers with the agreement of Mayor and Deputy Mayor) has authorised 4 hours of work per week by another staff member to cover this work.  At the time of writing it is not possible to quantify the long term cost to the council of this cover but the weekly additional payment is £25.25 plus Employers NIC.  The administrative staff does not have the capacity to undertake this cover.   The staffing committee has considered this and proposes that the additional cost to Sandy Town Council should be funded from the contingency budget heading.  (The 2011/12 budget for contingency funds currently is £4180 and no payments have been approved in the year to date.) Members are asked to note the situation and to approve the expenditure.  

 

	8
	Allotments

A meeting of the Allotments and Cemetery Working Group was held on 20 June 2011 and the Group received a report from the Clerk and discussed progress with acquisition of a new allotment site.  In the view of the group it would not be possible to conclude negotiations on an alternative allotment site as quickly as had been hoped.  The Group also considered progress and timetabling for an extension to Sandy Cemetery and noted that at the present rate of burials capacity in the cemetery would not be exhausted within the next 5 years.   For this reason the group recommended that existing allotment tenants should be offered a further extension of their tenancies for 12 months until October 2012 and any vacant plots are let for this period only.  This would allow tenants the opportunity to continue gardening whilst the allotments and cemetery projects were pursued further.  Sandy and District Allotments Association was notified that this recommendation would be made to Town Council on 1 August 2011 and at their AGM on 24 June 2011 this was announced to members.



	9
	Tender for Adoption of Public Open Space and Play Area at Fallowfield

See separate report to follow.



	10
11
	Mayoral Communications
21.6.11 
Attended with Mr D Sutton Annual Assembly of the 



Bedfordshire Branch of the British Red Cross at Flitwick.

24.6.11 
Attended with Mr Sutton the High Sheriff of Bedfordshire’s 
Cricket match at Bedford School.

26.6.11 
Started the Ivel Valley Cycle forum’s Cycle Ride from



Sandy to Biggleswade.


28.6.11

Attended 1st Sandy Scout Group’s AGM at Scout HQ at



Sunderland Road with other Councillors.

3.7.11 With Mr D Sutton attended the Mayor of Huntingdon’s Civic Service.

8.7.11 
Meeting with Ellen Frampton of the Biggleswade Chronicle



at RSPB HQ, The Lodge, Sandy.



In the afternoon attended the opening of St Swithun’s



Lower School new library.

10.7.11
Attended the Mayor of Bedford’s Civic reception at the



Bedford Quarts Sprint Regatta in Bedford accompanied by 



Mr Sutton.

15.7.11

Attended with Mr Sutton the Mayor of Houghton Regis’ 



Civic reception at St Vincent’s Social Club, Houghton Regis.

16.7.11 
Attended the judging of the Skating Competition at the



Skatepark in Sunderland Road. 



In the evening attended the Battle of the Bands 



Competition held at the Conservative Club.

Deputy Mayoral Communications
30.6.11 With the Deputy Mayoress attended the Mayor of



Wisbech's Reception and Rose Fair in St Peter & St Paul 



Church, Wisbech. 
 

7.7.11 Accompanied by the Deputy Mayoress attended the Mayor



of Kempston's Mayoral Reception in the Centenary Hall,



Kempston.
 

12.7.11 With the Deputy Mayoress attended the University of



Bedfordshire Civic Degree Ceremony in the Corn 



Exchange, Bedford preceded by lunch at the Swan Hotel.
 

14.7.11 Attended, with the Deputy Mayoress, the Mayor of Luton's 



Charity Welcome Meal at the Brache Beefeater Restaurant 



in Luton.
 

24.7.11 Accompanied by the Deputy Mayoress, attended the Mayor



of Leighton-Linslade's Sunday Lunch and Band Display by



the St Albans City Band.


	12
	Election to Committees

Sandy Town Council’s current standing orders make provision for the Town Council to “dissolve or alter the membership of a committee”.  At the annual meeting when members were elected to committee one space on the Premises Sub-committee was left to be filled by the member to be co-opted after the election.   All other committee spaces were filled.  Since Cllr Smyth has been co-opted to Council she has expressed interest in joining the Staffing Committee and the Communications Sub-committee.  Cllr Smyth has considerable professional experience in both these areas of work.  Members are asked to consider electing Cllr Smyth to these bodies and also to the Premises Sub-committee.  


	13
	 Minutes of Committees
To receive minutes from the following committee meetings:

c) Finance and General Purposes Committee 4 July 2011
d) Staffing Committee 11 July 2011
which have been circulated previously.



	14
	Street Lighting

At  meetings 6 June 2011  on 18 July 2011 PP&OS Committee considered and discussed detailed information, inspection reports and quotation on the Town Council’s concrete and cast lamp post columns supplied by The Town Council’s lighting contractor and by Central Bedfordshire Council.    
On 18 July the Committee recommended that the following work be undertaken:

Removal to make safe and replace street light columns
All Saints Way outside of 5, concrete column cracked. This column was not in the CBC report.

All Saints Way outside 23, concrete column hole near top.

All Saints Way opposite 28, concrete column cracked.

All Saints Way outside 51-53, concrete column cracked.

All Saints Way opposite 55, rust showing through concrete.

Belam Way outside 1, hit by vehicle.

East Road outside 53, concrete column cracked. Since the visual inspection this column which was not in the CBC report has been removed and made safe by the contractor because of its condition.

Elm Tree Road opposite 6, concrete column cracked.

London Road opposite 22, hit by vehicle.

London Road opposite Hunts Car Company, hit by vehicle.

London Road opposite Western Way, hit by vehicle.

Mill Lane by Swansholme Gardens, hit by vehicle.

Park Road outside Sandy Kebab, hit by vehicle.

Queens Road near 19/21, hit by vehicle.

Sandford Rise adjacent drying area rear of 7, concrete column blown.

Western Way outside 47, concrete column cracked.

Western Way outside 48, concrete column cracked internal.

Maintenance of street light columns
Belam Way near 9/11, cast iron column rusty earth, clean and paint.
Brickhill Road near 15, cast iron column rusty earth, clean and paint.
Cambridge Road near 57, cast iron column rusty earth, clean and paint.
London Road outside 38, cast iron column rusty earth, clean and paint. 

London Road by West Road, cast iron column rusty earth, clean and paint.

Longfield Road near 2, cast iron column rusty earth, clean and paint.

West Road opposite South Road, cast iron column rusty earth, clean and paint.

Western Way opposite Manor Road, concrete column probably hit by a vehicle twist bracket and establish if it can be fixed.

The work to be undertaken by the town Council’s Street Lighting Contractor at a total cost of £26,160 for the replacements to be funded from the capital budget and £525 for the repairs to be funded from the revenue budget.

Members are asked to consider the recommendation.



	15


	Queen’s Diamond Jubilee: Lighting of  Beacons 4 June 2012

At a meeting on 18 July 2011 PP&OS Committee considered a proposal to provide a lighted beacon on the Pinnacle Hill on 4 June 2012 in celebration of the Queen’s Diamond Jubilee.  The landowner was supportive of this proposal. Full costs and feasibility study including appropriate risk assessments had not yet been obtained.  The Committee wished to explore this possibility further and seeks approval from Town Council for its recommendation that STC agrees in principle to have a metal cage beacon on a pole located on Pinnacle Hill to celebrate the Queen’s Diamond Jubilee.
Members are asked to consider the recommendation.



	16
	Sandy Sports and Leisure Centre

See separate report to follow.


	17
	Reports from Representatives

1. To receive a report from any Central Bedfordshire Councillors present on any matter relevant to Sandy

2. To receive reports from Council representatives on outside bodies  



	18
	Finance

b) New members are advised that Financial Regulations require the Responsible Financial Officer to regularly provide the Council with a statement of receipts and expenditure against budget.  These statements must be prepared at least at the end of each quarter and consideration of the statement should be noted in a minute as part of the audit trail.  Members are requested to note the report.
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